
 

 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon City Council was held on Thursday, June 18, 2020 at 7:00pm 
in City Hall. The following were in attendance: 
 
Mayor      David McCauley  Present 
City Recorder     Randy Sanders   Present 
Council Member    Mary Albaugh   Present  
Council Member    Pam Bucklew   Present – by phone 
Council Member    CJ Rylands   Present 
Council Member    Robbie Skinner  Present – by phone 
Council Member    David Thomas   Absent 
Assistant Recorder & Director of Finance     Amberle Jenkins  Present 
City Attorney     Tom O’Neill   Present 
BPD      Chief Matthew Gregory Present – by phone 
Director of Public Works   Jerry Arnold   Present 
Grants & Information Coordinator                   Callie Cronin Sams   Present – by phone 
The Record Delta Newspaper   Kari Conaway   Present – by phone 
Channel 3     Dustin Haney   Present 
Channel 3     Rodney Irvin   Present 
Channel 3     Dennis Cortes   Present 
The Intermountain Newspaper  Amanda Hayes   Present 
MyBuckhannon.com    Katie Kuba   Absent 
 
Guest: Mitchell Shaw – by phone; - Josh Trent, COB Intern, in chambers 
 

City Council of Buckhannon – 7:00 pm in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, June 18, 2020  

Channel 3 is Live Streaming our City Council Meetings here: https://www.facebook.com/ch3buckhannon/ 
Please send public comments to buckhannon@buckhannonwv.org via email or drop them in the mail, or dropbox 

behind City Hall. 

A.      Call to Order 
           A.1     Moment of Silence 
           A.2     Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
           A.3     Mayor’s Greetings 
           A.4     COVID-19  
 
B.      Recognized Guests 
        B.1     Mitchell Shaw-President Upshur County Recreational Complex      
       
C.     Department & Board Reports 

 C.1     Information Coordinator/Grant Researcher- Callie Cronin Sams 
 C.2     Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold 
 C.3     Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins 
 C.4     Police Chief- Matthew Gregory 

           C.5     City Attorney- Tom O’Neill 
 
D.     Correspondence & Information     
            D.1     Mayor’s Proclamation-Rose Clutter Birthday   
            D.2     Letter to WV Culture & History RE: Request Extension on FY19-20 Grant Award -Colonial 
                       Theatre June 15, 2020     
           D.3     Mayor’s Remarks- Dedication of the Gallery at Colonial Theatre & Opening of Youth Arts 
                      Exhibition June 5, 2020     
           D.4     Mayor’s Water Board Remarks June 11, 2020       
           D.5     Thank you from WVSF President Sandra Bennett    
           D.6     Mayor’s Remarks-Racism Vigil at Jawbone Park June 5, 2020 
           D.7     Fish Hawk Acres LLC Zoning Form to ABCA    
           D.8     Canvass of Votes /Certification of Votes / Election June 9, 2020   
           D.9     Letter from Nathan Fetty-Resignation Waste Collection Board   
           D.10  Letter from Upshur Board of Health- Larry Carpenter request to remain on the Board for 5yr term  
           D.11  Bid Opening Results- Rescue Fire Pumper Apparatus Truck 
           D.12  Report of Cat & Dog Activity-Upshur County Commission-May 2020 
 
E.     Consent Agenda 
           E.1     Approval of Minutes-Regular Meeting 06/04/2020 
           E.2     Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 
           E.3     Approval of Payment of the Bills 
 

https://www.facebook.com/ch3buckhannon/
mailto:buckhannon@buckhannonwv.org


 

 

           E.4     Event Request-EMS Employee Appreciation-City Street Closure-June 27, 2020 
           E.5     Event Request-2020 Buckhannon Pridefest –Jawbone Park-June 27, 2020  
                        
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote  
            F.1     Approval to Close City Hall on July 6, 7, & 8 due to Electrical Service Panel Upgrade      
            F.2     Approval Shallow Creek Kennels Inc. –Police K-9 Contract    
            F.3     UCDA Innovation Center Sidewalk Easement Issue    
            F.4     Application to WV Department of Arts, Culture, & History- Accessibility Grant Application for 
                       Colonial Theatre 
            F.5     Community Meeting: Development of Madison Street Property to set date at Council Meeting on 
                       July 2, 2020      
 
G.      Comments and Announcements 
            G.1     Mary Albaugh 
            G.2     Pamela Bucklew 
            G.3     C J Rylands  
            G.4     Robbie Skinner 
            G.5     David Thomas 
          G.6     Randall Sanders 
 
H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements  
 
I.       Executive Session –Personnel Matters Per WV Code § 6-9A-4 
 
J.       Adjournment 

 
Posted 06/15/2020                Next Regular Scheduled City Council Meeting Thursday, July 2, 2020 

 
A.       Call to Order 

           A.1     Moment of Silence 
           A.2     Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
           A.3     Mayor’s Greetings 
           A.4     COVID-19  

 
The Mayor called the meeting to order and delivered these remarks: 
 
                  CITY OF BUCKHANNON – MAYOR’S STATEMENT– PANDEMIC, COVID-19 VIRUS  
                                                                               June 18, 2020  

Good evening.  We continue to take our cues from Charleston regarding all things covid-19.  We 

continue to recognize & appreciate the excellent performance of our City employees during this 

difficult time.  We have recently relaxed some restrictions that had been put in place during the 

previous three months to minimize the spread of the virus & to protect our residents.  There really are 

no new restrictions to impose at this juncture, nor restrictions to relax.  The shots are all called out of 

Charleston.  I sense that many folks are treating things as though we’re back to business as usual.  Such 

could not be any further from the truth.  More than a thousand people are dying every day in the 

United States from this virus, including folks right here around us.  Lewis County reported another 

death just yesterday along with five new reported cases.  There are newly reported cases here in 

Upshur County. 

 City Hall has been reopened for more than two weeks now with virtually no issues.  We 

continue to urge all people coming to City Hall or any City facility that’s been reopened to the public to 

continue to take extra daily, sanitation measures; encouraging wearing of masks, etc., all to reduce the 

threat of virus exposure to everyone who enters City Hall or any other City facility.  Again- please 

continue to wash your hands, social distance, stay home if sick, wear masks when out grocery shopping, 

& check on the elderly or those who are immunity system challenged. 

 Crossroad recycling reopens this Saturday from 8:00 a.m. to noon.  Our operations there had to 

change considerably given the amount of regular garbage that had evolved at our recycling site.  The 

bins will be brought in just before 8:00 a.m. & removed right after noon.  The pandemic gave our waste 

collection staff pause to rethink how we recycle in Buckhannon.  Bulky goods collection will resume on 

Friday, July 10. 

 As reported at the last Council meeting, our Buckhannon Walmart is scheduled to commence 

its curbside grocery pickup, or “online grocery” service as Walmart prefers to call it- on Wednesday, 

July 29.  Senior citizens should strongly consider taking advantage of this new grocery option next 



 

 

month when it’s brought on-line to avoid entry into the store thus being better protected against 

exposure to the virus.  We appreciate our ongoing partnership with our business partners at Walmart.   

 We continue to work on the Fourth of July fireworks exhibition starting at about 9:45-10:00 

p.m. on Sunday, July 5, with attendees remaining within or immediately beside their cars.  As reported 

previously, City representatives are working with businesses around the launch site to create a master 

parking plan to accommodate those desiring to attend.  Thus far, Citizens Bank, Community Bank, & 

CVS have offered up their parking lots for the festivities & we thank our collaborative, business 

partners as always.  We will attempt to secure more parking partners during the next couple of weeks.  

Our event will be very sensitive to social distancing requirements. 

 We now have had 10 positive tests confirmed here in Upshur County.  Eighty-nine of our fellow 

mountaineers have succumbed to the virus, & more than 2,400 have tested positively in West Virginia.  

Nearly 119,000 Americans have now died from covid-19, & the total number of Americans who’ve 

contracted the disease has eclipsed 2.183 million, with more than 8.4 million cases worldwide & more 

than 451,000 deaths.  Our City will continue to follow the mandates & recommendations from 

Governor Justice & State & county health officials.  This remains a very highly fluid situation.  We are 

currently experiencing virus spikes in our region. 

 We continue to be all in THIS together.  If you have an emergency- contact 911 as you normally 

would.  The best source of information about Covid-19 remains the Centers for Disease Control website.  

We still have a long way to go to get past this crisis.  Please- follow the science & pray for the vaccine 

soon.   

 

This was followed by a Moment of Silence and the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 

led by Mary Albaugh. 

 

B. Recognized Guests - Mitchell Shaw-President Upshur County Recreational Complex  -  

 

Mitchell Shaw was recognized and spoke to the Council about UCRC’s, originally organized by the 

late Shawn Tucker, continued mission of giving county residents a place to enjoy sports such as 

soccer, basketball, football, baseball and more. 

 

He reported that the committee is currently searching for a 100-acre piece of land (which is simply 

a target amount of acreage) that they could develop for these purposes, but it has proven to be a 

struggle.  Once this is accomplished, the group can start applying for grants. 

 

Shaw also mentioned the committee has a partnership with the Stockert Youth & Community Center 

to oversee the Upshur County Men’s Summer Basketball League.  While UCRC struggled to find 

sponsors at first because of COVID-19, they eventually signed on 11 team sponsors.  The 

tournament is planned to start June 29 and run through the month of July, with the season ending 

the week of July 24 and playoffs will be the last week of July. Shaw also said UCRC plans on hosting 

the Turkey Trot they started last year in November 2020. 

 

Some of the COVID-19 precautions for the league include no handshaking; if you’re not playing and 

you’re on a bench, social distance from one another; and spectators will be encouraged to wear a 

mask. 

 

He presented a request for more sponsorships and assistance of any kind.  He then had a brief Q & A 

session with the Council Members.  Words of encouragement came from Council Members Rylands 
and Albaugh. 

 

C.     Department & Board Reports 

 

              C.1     Information Coordinator/Grant Researcher- Callie Cronin-Sams - Callie has been 

monitoring the email and reported that no questions for Council had come in as of now.  Callie 

thanked the efforts of Channel 3 in broadcasting our Council Meeting.  Callie then provided the 

following report: 

 

PR, Website, & Social Media:  

Facebook:  



 

 

 
 

Web News Posts, 6_4_20 - 6_18_2020 

 

 

She has been working with Randy Sanders on the World Association of Marching Bands bid. 

 

 

Grants:  



 

 

Working with Amby & Barb on CARES Act Application for Fire, Police, Water, Waste, Sewer, and City 

Hall staff expenditures related to COVID-19 response/preparedness. 

PATH (5K Routes), Buckhannon Volunteer Center, REAP Recycling Truck Final Report 
 

LED:  

 
 
She closed by thanking Mayor McCauley for his service to the City. She has enjoyed working with 
him and seeing his many efforts to improve our community.  She wishes him well. 
 
        C.2     Public Works Director- Jerry Arnold – Mr. Arnold provided Council with the 
following report: 
 

                                          Buckhannon City Council  
Public Works Director Report 

June 18, 2020 
Director:  

• Nothing new to report. 

Street: 

• We will be paving Fike Lane in the next couple weeks. 
• The crew has completed about 200’ on the Gateway West Project. 
• Today the crew worked on removing some dead trees around town. 

Sewer: 

• Crew 1 – Continues to work on the 33 West Northside Sewer Extension 
• Crew 2 – Installed a clean out at McCartney Dr. and Island Avenue. Cleared ROW 

from DOH to Red Rock Rd. Finished the clean-up and re-vegetation on the CJ 
Martin extension.  

• Maintenance Crew- Replaced a pump in the pista grit building, painted the 
interior of the building and installed a cooling fan on the control panel. 

• RT 33 West Southside Sewer Line Extension- JF Allen has installed about 2000’ 
of pipe and 10 of 13 manholes. 

 
Water: 

• The crews have been changing some residential services over to the new line on 
Brushy Fork. 

• Repaired the fire flow pump at the airport. 
• Providing inspection on the RT 33 West Southside Waterline Extension. JF Allen 

has about 1300’ of line completed. 

Waste: 

• Commercial and residential curbside has resumed. Crossroads will be opened 
and manned this Saturday 8:00 am till noon.  

• Bulky Goods Collection will resume July 10th.  

Engineering 

• Nothing new to report. 
 

Jerry closed with stating that he has enjoyed working with Mayor McCauley over the past several years 
and noted that the Mayor has always supported the City’s projects both through his efforts and through 
his own financial contributions.  He wishes the Mayor the absolute best moving forward.   
 
    C.3     Finance Director- Amberle Jenkins – Ms. Jenkins introduced our new intern, Joshua 



 

 

Trent, and explained the role he will play with the City during the coming weeks.  She presented her 
financial report that follows here: 
 
    Balances 5-31-20  
    Enterprise accounts 
 
    Waste - MM/checking $567,958      CD's $57,186 
 
    Water - MM/checking $140,233      CD's $960,423 
 
    Sanitary - MM/checking $715,173  CD's $253,190 
 
Fire truck bids were opened. The committee completed their review and will present their 
recommendation at the next City Council meeting along with financing information. The price of the 
new truck is $542T. 
 
Enterprise budgets are completed:  
Waste Collection Board budget $3,196,939 - No added capital improvements could be budgeted in 
2020-21. The budget does account for continued current equipment payments and polycart loan.  
 
Water Board budget $2,568,931- Include $17T for HVAC in one of the plant buildings; $10T influent 
flow meter; $30T plant feeder equipment; as well as continued bond and equipment payments.  
 
Sanitary Board budget $2,693,850 -- Includes $SST final payments toward UV unit; $180T for new 
track hoe; $157T for north and south side Weston Road sewer extension; $95T for Deanville sewer line 
work; $3ST final payment toward new Bore Machine; as well. 
 
I have asked Callie to help send in an application to the Governor's Office to re-coop some salary 
expenses during the emergency period of March 1st to April 30th. I am asking for reimbursement of 
expenses for the essential services of police, fire, water, sewer and garbage departments.  
 
Swearing in of the newly elected positions will take place July 1st beginning at 10am. We have 
scheduled them 10 minutes apart to allow social distancing. 
 
Invoices to be paid included:  
$2,500 - Larry T. Gregory - first half of the Fireworks payment 
$5,939.25 – Axon Enterprises - Taser Power Magazine 
$2,000 – JH Consulting – Joey Baxa accreditation 
$3,375 -  JH Consulting – BFD Continuity, Strategic 
$6,211.97 – Bruffey Trucking, Inc. - Stone for CVS Project 
$3,554.08 – Central Supply – Concrete for Spring Street 
 
Amby concluded by thanking Mayor McCauley for not only his years as Mayor but also his previous 
years as the City Attorney.  She has enjoyed working with him and appreciates all that he has 
accomplished. 
 
                C.4     Police Chief- Matthew Gregory – Chief Gregory gave Council the following report: 
 

 



 

 

The Chief thanked Mayor McCauley for his leadership and for the many years of service to the 
community.  He noted that the Mayor has been a part of the City administration throughout the Chief’s 
entire career. 
 
CJ Rylands asked the Chief if the CALEA accreditation is helping the BFD position itself in today’s new 
World.  The Chief absolutely feels this is the case. 

 
  C.5     City Attorney- Tom O’Neill – Mr. O’Neill discussed some housing enforcement issues 
that we have been dealing with recently.  He is concerned with the chronic offenders as well as 
those who have minor offenses such as letting grass grow without regular cutting; garbage, etc., and 
the extended amount of time the offenders have in which to respond.  It is something that we will 
plan to address in the coming weeks.  He also commended the Mayor on his work and service to the 
City of Buckhannon and has enjoyed working with him throughout the years.   He deferred his 
additional comments to the Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote period of our meeting. 
 
D.  Correspondence & Information – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
 
 
            D.1     Mayor’s Proclamation-Rose Clutter Birthday   
 

MAYOR’S PROCLAMATION
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER, originally from Weirton, West Virginia, but who has resided in 
Buckhannon for many decades & is now a resident of West Main Street, Buckhannon, was born on June 
13, 1940, & thus will be turning 80 years young in but a week; and,  
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER reared her daughter, Lori Clutter Lemons, here in Buckhannon, & is 
further a terrific grandmother & great grandmother; and, 
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER has dedicated her long & wonderful life to being a loving mother & 
grandmother but also has worked for decades in banking, as an Upshur County deputy clerk, & as a 
senior care provider; and, 
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER is very active as a parishioner at First Presbyterian Church of 
Buckhannon; 
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER has many life’s passions & enjoys several hobbies, including her 
many friends throughout our community & at our local Elks club & with the Republican Women; and,  
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER lives a very active & social life who loves her many friends & family 
members; and, 
 
 Whereas, ROSE CLUTTER’s family & friends have organized a very special birthday celebration 
for her today, Friday, June 12, 2020 at 6:00 p.m. at the 88 Restaurant/Bicentennial Inn; and, 
 
 Whereas, our City now desires to recognize & honor ROSE CLUTTER for her amazing resiliency 
& longevity by bestowing upon her our City’s Octogenarian Award. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, I, DAVID W. McCAULEY, MAYOR OF THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, 
pursuant to the power & authority duly vested in me, do hereby proclaim Friday, June 12, & what the 
heck- Saturday, June 13, 2020, too- to be “ROSE CLUTTER DAYS” throughout our City of Buckhannon.  
 
 To further memorialize ROSE CLUTTER’S special days, I further now hereby present to her a 
lapel pin as Buckhannon’s most special gift in celebration of her 80th birthday!  May our favorite 
octogenarian & birthday celebrant continue to be blessed with good health & surrounded by love as today 
we honor ROSE CLUTTER!   
 

Given under my hand & the official seal of  
The City of Buckhannon, this 12th day of June, 2020 

 
David W. McCauley, Mayor 

 

D.2     Letter to WV Culture & History RE: Request Extension on FY19-20 Grant Award 
            Colonial Theatre June 15, 2020    
  
                                                                June 15, 2020 

 
West Virginia Department of Arts, Culture, & History 
The Culture Center 
1900 Kanawha Blvd. East 
Charleston, WV 25305-0300 
 
Attention: Ms. Jenna Green, Cultural Facilities & Accessibility Coordinator  



 

 

 
 RE: Colonial Theatre Project – Buckhannon, WV – grant award FY2019-20  
  Cultural Facilities & Capitol Resources Program 
 
Dear Ms. Green: 
 
 Please accept this letter as the City of Buckhannon’s request for an extension regarding our City’s 
2019-20 grant award.  This is a follow-up to our recent telephone discussion during which you indicated to 
me that a reasonable extension would be granted to Buckhannon pending your receipt of our City’s written 
request.  Our architect, Bryson VanNostrand, believes that an extension to October 1, 2020 should prove 
sufficient to finalize our expenditures including additional construction encompassing Buckhannon’s 2019-
20 award.   
 
 As we all may appreciate, the situation with the covid-19 pandemic has hugely impacted our City 
operations during the past several months.  Not only was our staffing compromised as a result of splitting 
crews to minimize virus exposure that could threaten execution of many municipal functions, but we were 
further challenged to purchase electronic equipment, i.e., sound and lighting, to evolve the third of our four 
phase restoration of our theatre. 
 
 Buckhannon was successful in 2017, 2018, and 2019 with its first three phase requests with the 
Cultural Facilities and Capitol Resources Program, and the funding realized to date has permitted us to 
make substantial improvements to our facility.  We continue to partner with several local arts organizations 
in our community.  As represented previously, our project has been a multi-year effort with the costs 
estimated by our architect to reach about $557,000.  We greatly appreciate ACH’s support, and are eager 
to work with your team to bring the Colonial Theatre fully back into service for our community and region 
within the next 12-18 months.  If you require any further information, please contact me at City Hall at 
(304) 472-1651. 
 
.       Very truly yours, 
 
      David W. McCauley, Mayor 
 
cc:  Members of City Council 
       Amby Jenkins, City’s Director of Finance & Administration 
       Jerry Arnold, City’s Director of Public Works 
       Bryson VanNostrand, City Architect 
 

 
          D.3     Mayor’s Remarks- Dedication of the Gallery at Colonial Theatre & Opening of 
Youth Arts Exhibition June 5, 2020     
 

CITY OF BUCKHANNON – MAYOR McCAULEY’S REMARKS AT  

DEDICATION OF THE GALLERY AT COLONIAL THEATRE & OPENING  

OF YOUTH ARTS EXHIBITION– June 5, 2020 

 

 Welcome to Buckhannon’s “Next Big Thing”- the dedication of the Gallery at your Colonial Theatre & the 

opening of our inaugural Youth Art Exhibition.  In November of 2016, we sat down for lunch with Catherine 

Cuppari to discuss the opportunity to acquire this grand ole building.  We didn’t have much money to offer for this 

property, but- after explaining to Mrs. Cuppari how we intended to use it- to build the artistic talents of our B-U 

youth, to develop young minds, & to feature the performing arts of our community via Buckhannon Community 

Theatre & all of our arts’ groups- we reached agreement with Catherine to acquire this magnificent structure that 

we’ve been restoring for the past three years now- for a fraction of its real value.  To be clear, while we have many 

folks to thank today for getting us to this point with this wonderful project, the seminal moment that made it all 

possible was when Mrs. Cuppari said... YES!  Without her, there would be no project.  Please join me in giving 

Catherine Cuppari a big round of applause for her graciously allowing us to get started.  

 

 When you think about the vision for our Colonial Theatre, the design of Jawbone Park, the Trader’s 

Alley/Milkman Lane Corridor & establishing our Arts District, the monkeys’ mural, the Sails’ Fence, the Charley 

Harper murals, & the creation of ART26201- the common denominator is Bryson VanNostrand.  It’s largely 

Bryson’s vision & imagination that’s gotten us to where we are with these projects.  He’s contributed his 

architectural genius to this project entirely pro bono.  Conservatively, a project of this magnitude would have cost as 

much as 12% of project cost.  If you consider this to be a $700,000 project, that’s an $84,000 gift.  We all owe him 

an enormous debt of gratitude.  Thank you Bryson for being our spark who’s always prodding us to move this 

project forward!  We would not be here today without you. 

 

 The biggest funder of our Colonial Theatre project- $230,000 & counting- is the West Virginia Department 

of Arts, Culture, & History.  We’re deeply appreciative to the Department’s curator Randall Reid-Smith, & to one of 

our community’s own, Jenna Green, Cultural Facilities Grant Coordinator, who’ve been instrumental in seeing our 

project funded.  Also the First Energy Foundation’s first gift of what we believe will be several more to come of 

$10,000 is huge for our Theatre.  Additionally, Buckhannon Community Theatre has made & pledged a $25,000 gift.  

Please a nice round of applause for Arts, Culture, & History, First Energy & our own BCT. 

 

 We have some amazing talent that helps bring our many projects together for us, the guys in the trenches.  

Jerry Arnold, Brad Hawkins, our entire Streets & Parks crew, our utility board employees especially in sewer & 

water- who’ve labored for many hours in this building to get us to where we are today.  How ‘bout a nice hand for 

our City staffers who’ve toiled to create this special place.   



 

 

 My Buckhannon’s Beth Broschart asked me earlier this week, “What excites you about the Youth Art 

exhibition?”  I responded that this is the absolute perfect opening for the next segment of our Colonial Theatre that 

will be made available to our residents.  The entire Colonial restoration project has always been first & foremost 

about our City serving our B-U youth.  Too often we hear the louder voices of naysayers and chronic grousers 

complaining about lack of things for our kids to do.  Some of those same people have been the most critical & 

outspoken against our City taking on this project.  Our theatre restoration will afford our children a vast array of new 

experiences in the arts.  Our Stockert Youth & Community Center essentially will be expanded into the Colonial 

Theatre to expose kids to the arts in all forms every day- the biggest portion of the bottom floor of the Colonial will 

be dedicated to youth instruction in things such as voice & instrumental lessons, drawing, painting, graphic arts, 

dance, theatre, filmmaking, & photography.  Our kids will perform on the stage of the main floor in bands, singing, 

dancing, & performing in plays.  The top floor is our cinema & a second live performing arts’ area that will feature 

kid-friendly movies & many other events throughout the year.  This facility when completed will be essentially 24-7-

365 about our youth.  Our after-school programs will be expanded to bring kids to the Colonial just like so many 

now go to Stockert.  So- to be able to display youth art from every school in our school system in 2-D & 3-D form as 

the first use of the new Gallery- it’s just perfect! 

 Finally, in the months ahead, more public art will be unveiled- including installation of the “Men in Black” 

car in tribute to Gray Barker at the southern end of Trader’s Alley, the completion of the next phases of your 

Colonial Theatre where by the way- BCT’s “Clue” the play- will be performed in October, the Jimmy Pankow 

Trombone Cove in Jawbone Park also being designed by Bryson, & our formal recognitions of the late Jim Knorr & 

Garland West, Buckhannon’s version of P.T. Barnum- both of whom dedicated their lives to the arts. 

 In closing, we all should be mindful that these things don’t just happen by themselves.  They take time & 

money.  I’d like to contribute $100 to ART26201 for our “Next Big Thing” that we know will be just around the 

corner.  Please folks- support your public arts with your dollars & enthusiasm.  The arts truly make all the difference 

in our high quality of life here.  Thanks to you all for being here, & remember, this place is for all of us to enjoy & 

be inspired by- you rock Buckhannon!   

 

 

           D.4     Mayor’s Water Board Remarks June 11, 2020      
  

WATER BOARD REMARKS – DAVID McCAULEY 

MAYOR & CHAIR OF THE BOARD 

June 11, 2020 

 

 As I close my 50 months of service to our Water Board, I want to reflect upon some of our more substantial 

water related activities during the past four years.  First, the last Buckhannon ordinance effecting water utility 

increases occurred in July of 2015, with a portion of those new rates being effectuated during the Fall of 2016.  I am 

pleased that during my administration, there has been no water service increase.  Since it’s been four years since the 

last increase, serious consideration should be given by this Board to a rate study & consideration of an increase 

during the next year or so.  Our water rates rank #37 out of 366 providers, or at about the lowest 10% in our entire 

State of West Virginia.  After years of establishing an excellent reserve fund, the last thing this Board should do is 

allow those strong reserves to erode. 

 

 Second, our Harley Brown Water Plant is strong.  We have invested millions of dollars in repairs & 

upgrades during the past four years.  The location of our plant remains perfect for Buckhannon.  We were told four 

years ago by our then consulting engineers, Chapman Technical Group, that our plant would be good after 

improvements for another 20 years.  Let’s hold them to that.  Through ongoing investment in our water plant, such as 

recent electrical improvements, we should easily experience another generation of growth at that location. 

 

 Third, the implementation of our new Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition (SCADA) system 

welcomes our water operations to the 21st century.  Being on the cutting edge of technology is vital to all that we do.  

The implementation of electronic water meter reading has been an excellent addition to our operations as well. 

 

 Fourth, the new 1.2 million gallon water storage tank atop Victoria Street Hill is an enormous improvement 

to our system.  With the retirement of the aging St. Joseph’s tank, not only did we add hundreds of thousands of 

gallons to our total storage reserve in anticipation of economic growth here from completion of Corridor H, we 

added qualitative as well as quantitative improvements to our system.  This Board should immediately explore 

establishment of an additional million gallon tank along or near Brushy Fork Road to be able to retire three other 

aging or challenged storage tanks in our system. 

 

 Fifth, our collaboration with Dominion Energy through the Atlantic Coast Pipeline project permitted us to 

realize at least a decade’s worth of planned improvements in our water distribution system in two years, at virtually 

no cost to our City.  These $2.3 million worth of improvements mark the biggest improvement project to our 

distribution system since the mid 1980s. 

 

 Sixth, the opportunity to retain all of our water plant operators, a number of which were on the cusp of 

departure for greener pastures, is a major moment in the history of our water operations.  It’s not enough to pay a 

living wage in the world of municipal operations, in order to remain successful, we have to pay a competitive, living 

wage to our employees. 

 

 Seventh, our City’s participation in the annual RiverFest is important from a public relations’ perspective.  I 

encourage our embracing continued participation in this event albeit without founder April Keating who died last 

year. 

 



 

 

 Eighth, two of the past three years, Buckhannon was selected as producing the best tasting drinking water in 

all of West Virginia.  This speaks volumes about our Buckhannon water system to be recognized by our peer water 

systems throughout West Virginia.  

 

 Ninth, in 2017- we dedicated our Water Plant in honor & memory of Harley Brown who died after a short 

illness on March 21, 2017.  Harley was a fantastic gentleman who had served us all for 63 years- as a water plant 

operator, water department supervisor, public works superintendent, volunteer firefighter, city council member, & 

Water Board member.  There’s not a week that goes by now that those of us who were close to Harley & his family 

that we don’t reflect back upon our fondness for one of the truly greatest friends we could ever have.   

 

 Tenth, after some rancor with the County Commission & one of our public service districts, we have 

protected & solidified our utility base by expanding our delivery of water to Route 33 West south side, & I would 

add sanitary sewer on the north & south side of Route 33 West.  It’s not easy taking a tough stance- but it’s in the 

best interest of our organization to do exactly that on occasion. 

 

 Eleventh, & back to public service districts.  It’s important that we continue to very closely monitor the 

activities & planned projects of our partnering psds.  Their activities & projects may have enormous impact upon our 

own water operations.  We’ve insisted on agenda development, sharing of minutes, & a transparency in their 

operations that had seen decades of non-compliance with WV Public Service Commission rules & mandates.  Keep 

the heat on.  Backflow protection should be insisted upon by all psds.  Upshur County Health Department Sanitarian 

Chris Garrett is an excellent partner with our City. 

 

  Twelfth, our staffing has never been stronger than it is right now, & that comes from a guy who started his 

38th year with this organization on June 1.  With Amby Jenkins overseeing our finances as Director of Finance & 

Administration, Jerry Arnold as our Director of Public Works, Kelly Arnold as our water superintendent, Jay Hollen 

as our water engineer, Jerry Myers as our head water plant operator, & all of the excellent guys who man our water 

plant & handle the distribution system- our future is very bright for all things Buckhannon water.  This has been an 

excellent functioning board.  One of the first things I undertook in 2016 was to improve upon the competency of 

ALL of our boards, councils, & commissions.  The previous “acting” administration had engaged in cronyism in its 

ugliest form.  To be clear- cronyism is defined as “the appointment of friends & associates to positions of authority, 

without proper regard to their qualifications.”   

 

  To remove a previous, unqualified crony who possessed NO experience in utility oversight, NO finance or 

accounting background, NO managerial training, NOR any skill set that could ever be deemed conducive to 

managing a three million dollar a year utility operation- was an easy decision that has had long-lasting, positive 

impact but consequences, too, as nobody likes to lose a job.  Believe me, I have Facebook.  With Don Nestor, one of 

the finest accountants there has ever been- moving to Water from Consolidated Public Works, coupled with Dave 

Thomas & of course Amby Jenkins, we never had to worry about our financial side of the water equation.  The 

appointment of Eric Wagoner, a fervent environmentalist was a solid Board appointment.  Eric left our Water Board 

in December 31, 2018, & replacing him was Ras Rizo, our former sewer plant superintendent & engineer.  Imagine 

having an extra engineer to bounce things off as one of our five Board members.  This Board’s composition has 

NEVER been stronger than it is right now.  To incoming chair Robbie Skinner- & this won’t be the last time you 

hear me offer this unsolicited advice- avoid cronyism at all cost.  First & foremost, let’s keep our organization 

competent!  The dividends that competency pays will be realized by our community for decades to come.  

 

  It’s been an honor & a privilege to work with this fine group.  I hand over the reins of our Water Board with 

no regrets.  Our City, including this Board- is in excellent shape.  Let’s keep it that way.  If I can ever be of service to 

this Board or to any of you- all you have to do is ask.  I hearken back to my late dad’s sage advice- “always leave 

things in better shape than what you found them.”  While self-objectivity is a difficult notion, I offer the assertion 

that this entity, our Water Board- is in far better shape than it was in May of 2016.  Long live Harley Brown!     
 

           D.5     Thank you from WVSF President Sandra Bennett    
 

 



 

 

                       
           D.6     Mayor’s Remarks-Racism Vigil at Jawbone Park June 5, 2020 
 

CITY OF BUCKHANNON – MAYOR’S OPENING STATEMENT ON RACISM  

October 4, 2018 

 

 I know from the quantity of residents who’ve weighed in that many of us were alarmed to read this August 31, 2018 

post from Jessica Fabbricatore on Facebook.  Jessica is a former colleague of mine at Wesleyan & further served on our 

City’s Stockert Youth & Community Center Board of Directors.  Here is her post: 

 

 “Bear with me because I don't do this ever. I work at the college, and have several black students. I've heard 

countless awful stories about things that have been said to them or done to them around town over the years when 

they're just trying to be productive students. Most recently, one student told me that the other day a guy told my 

student's friends to "go back where they came from," using racial slurs. The guy stood in front of their vehicle so 

they couldn't leave, and spat in the face one of the friends. All because they were in the same place at the same time, 

and their skin color didn't match. The whole situation was obviously scary and frustrating. 

It's easy to say this doesn't impact you, but is this really how you want the students at Wesleyan (who do contribute 

to the economy, and volunteer all over town) to live while they're here? Is it how you want them to remember 

Buckhannon? It's easy to say, "Well, I didn't say it." That may be so, but this is only one incident, and only one 

person. It happens more than most realize. You wouldn't want your family or friends to feel unwelcome or unsafe. 

It's easy to say, "I can't do anything about it." You can be a good person though. You can treat everyone with dignity 

and respect, and encourage others to do the same.  I guess I just wanted to provide some food for thought. Racism is 

alive and well. Racism is in Buckhannon. Recognize it, and try to create a positive change.” 

 

 I want to be clear about our City government position on such atrocious behavior- we simply will not tolerate it.  

Situations such as that described by Jessica are despicable and unacceptable.  We appreciate everyone who is here, & 

value all who reside here.  Last August, I & others delivered to businesses throughout our city, a little orange sign with a 

simple message.  I had intended to deliver the revised version of the sign last month, but life’s events in August disrupted 

my best intentions, & we all know about the best laid plans of mice & men.  Next week, I will resume delivery of this 

simple sign with this short message.  [Read sign]  I encourage us all to prominently display this sign- sending the 

message that everyone is welcome in our terrific town.   

 

 I implore us all to be positive in our collective message that racism, or marginalizing anyone based upon their 

gender, religion, ethnicity, national origin, disability, age, familial status, or orientation- will not be tolerated here.  Our 

B-U community is better than that.  We value & support everyone here, & as a community- we will not put up with 

anyone being harassed, intimidated, marginalized, or discriminated against.  We truly are all in it together- & the “We” 

means ALL of US-   

 

           D.7     Fish Hawk Acres LLC Zoning Form to ABCA    
 

 



 

 

 
           D.8     Canvass of Votes /Certification of Votes / Election June 9, 2020   

 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
           D.9     Letter from Nathan Fetty-Resignation Waste Collection Board   



 

 

 
           D.10  Letter from Upshur Board of Health- Larry Carpenter request to remain on the 
Board for 5yr term  

 
           D.11  Bid Opening Results- Rescue Fire Pumper Apparatus Truck 

 
           D.12  Report of Cat & Dog Activity-Upshur County Commission-May 2020 
 

 



 

 

 
 
E.     Consent Agenda – The Mayor reviewed the following with Council: 
           E.1     Approval of Minutes-Regular Meeting 06/04/2020 
           E.2     Approval of Building and Wiring Permits 

 
           E.3     Approval of Payment of the Bills 
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74789

Donald Grogg II

18 Reger Ave

Let There Be 

Light

Electrical Reconnect 

for Inspection B2 $100.00

74790

William Teets

114 Barbour St Self

Drywall, Flooring, 

Plumbing $999.00 $10.00

74791

Paul Harper

141 Camden Ave

Tri County 

Construction

Re-Roof Shingle over 

Shingle $6,000.00 $66.00

74792

Central WV Pregnancy

8 Meadow St Self

Replace Garage Door 

& Overhang $999.00 $10.00

74793

Frona Bennett

5 1/2 Cooper St Self 10'x16' Deck $400.00 $10.00 X

74794

Mike Kennedy

28 Reger Ave Self Re-Roof Metal $4,800.00 $52.80 X

74795

Janet Newman

5 Maple St Self Repair Soffit $200.00 $10.00

74796

Linda Murphy

170 Randolph St Self Driveway $3,500.00 $38.50

74797

Nice Nails

4 Northridge Ste 104

Rich's 

Refrigeration AC

20'x20' Exhaust Fan & 

System $9,950.00 A $100.00 $94.53 X

74798

Randy Tenney

66 S Kanawha St Stephen Corder Concrete Walkway $3,500.00 $38.50 X

74799

Melissa O'Keefe

9 Franklin St Self

12'x20' Building & 

Signage $8,000.00 A $100.00 $76.00 X

74800

Randall Sanders

40 S Florida St 

Apt 5 & 6 Tradeworx Inside Remodel $25,000.00 $187.50 X

74801

Ralph Riffle

111 Camden Ave Self

Re-Roof Garage 

Shingles $800.00 $10.00 X

74802

Lumos Networks Inc

2 Main St-S Kanawha-

Friendly Way

Segra

Coons 

Communication

ROW Permit Fiber 

Optic Cable Project $13,308.02 $3,115.00 X

74803

Lumos Networks Inc 

Huffman Ln-N Kanawha 

Segra

Coons 

Communication

ROW Permit Fiber 

Optic Cable Project $18,614.21 $3,330.00 X

74804

Robert Skinner

2 Iden Lane Ralphs Furniture Flooring $4,500.00 $49.50

74805

Larry Carpenter

82 Fayette St Self

Siding, Fascia, Soffit

Garage Re-Roof 

Metal Overlay $2,500.00 $23.75

74806

Denise Barnett

68 Boggess St Self

Retaining Wall for 

Landscaping $3,000.00 $33.00

74807

Jade Abbott

38 Meade St

City Window & 

Construction

Install French Drain & 

Stabilize Existing 

Concrete Patio Slab $9,200.00 $101.20 X

74808

Fred Eberle Trade Sch

208 Morton Ave Master Service

Replace Fire Alarm 

System $92,400.00 $N/C

$207,670.23 $300.00 $7,256.28

TOTAL



 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 
 
           E.4     Event Request-EMS Employee Appreciation-City Street Closure-June 27, 2020 – 
Amby explained it was the street beside the EMS Building. 
           E.5     Event Request-2020 Buckhannon Pridefest –Jawbone Park-June 27, 2020 – 
Concerns were expressed regarding public gatherings at this time.  The Mayor will remind 
them about social distancing and safety.   Recorder Sanders suggested that if we need to close Jawbone 
Park due to COVID-19 reasons, scheduled events will be cancelled.  
 
Motion to approve the Consent Agenda made by Albaugh/Rylands. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 



 

 

 
 
F.      Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote  
 
          F.1     Approval to Close City Hall on July 6, 7, & 8 due to Electrical Service Panel Upgrade 
– Amby explained the request. 
 
Motion to approve closing City Hall on July 6 and possibly July 7 & 8, 2020 for the Electrical 
Service Panel Upgrade was made by Sanders/Albaugh.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
          F.2     Approval Shallow Creek Kennels Inc. –Police K-9 Contract – Chief Gregory 
explained the request.  Indexed as City Agreement A302. 
 
Motion to approve the Mayor executing the Shallow Creek Kennels Inc. –Police K-9 Contract, 
at a cost of $15,000, was made by Rylands/Bucklew. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
          F.3     UCDA Innovation Center Sidewalk Easement Issue – City Attorney O’Neill explained 
the process that has been ongoing concerning this issue.  Indexed City Agreement A303. 
 
Motion to approve the Mayor executing the three (3) necessary documents concerning the 
UCDA Innovation Center Sidewalk Easement was made by Albaugh/Sanders. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Prepared By and 

After Recording Return To 

 

Name: Amy K. Condaras 

Frost Brown Todd LLC 

Address: 500 Virginia Street, Suite 1100 

United Bank Center 

Charleston, WV 25301 
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QUIT CLAIM DEED 

 

THIS DEED is made this ___ day of June, 2020 and effective as of June __, 2020, between The City of Buckhannon, 

a West Virginia municipal corporation, as Grantor; and UPSHUR COUNTY DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY, a West 

Virginia public corporation, as Grantee. 

 

WHEREAS by Special Warranty Deed Dated December 13, 2016 and recorded in the Office of the Clerk of 

the County Commission of Upshur County, West Virginia on December 16, 2016 in Deed Book 539, at page 478 (the 

“Vesting Deed”), Grantor granted and conveyed unto Grantee all of that certain lot, tract or parcel of land located in 

the City of Buckhannon, Upshur County, West Virginia more particularly described on Exhibit A hereto and made a 

part hereof (the “Subject Property”); 

WHEREAS, Grantor retained a right of reverter in Grantee’s Vesting Deed pursuant to which title to the 

Subject Property would revert to Grantor if the Grantee failed to complete financing or construction of the structure 

contemplated in Grantee’s Partnership Opportunity Workforce Economic Revitalization grant (“POWER Grant”) 

application; 

WHEREAS, Grantee was awarded the POWER Grant from the United States Economic Development 

Authority on March 21, 2017 pursuant to federal award ID number 01-79-14726; 

WHEREAS, Grantor has agreed to release, remise and quit claim unto the Grantee, the right of reverter 

reserved and retained by Grantor pursuant to the terms of the Vesting Deed; and 

WHEREAS, this quit claim deed does not and shall not affect the sidewalk easement granted unto the City 

by that certain Deed of Dedication and Right of Way Agreement (the “Deed of Dedication”) dated October 4, 1990 

and recorded in Deed Book 357, page 289 (the “Sidewalk Easement”). 

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, That for and in consideration of the sum of ONE DOLLAR ($1.00), the 

receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby expressly acknowledged, Grantor hereby quit claims, releases and remises 

unto Grantor all of Grantor’s reverter and reversionary rights in or to the Subject Property reserved by Grantor pursuant 

to the terms of the Vesting Deed. Grantor does not release, and expressly retains and reserves (a) the right to be paid 

the Adjusted Price (as defined in the Vesting Deed) for the Subject Property if Grantee shall sell the Subject Property, 

and (b) the Sidewalk Easement granted to the Grantor pursuant to the terms of the Deed of Dedication, as the same 



 

 

may be amended from time to time including, without limitation, the Amendment to Deed of Dedication and Right of 

Way Agreement between Grantee, as successor in title and interests to the grantors in the Deed of Dedication, and 

Grantor dated the date hereof and to be recorded immediately after the recordation of this quit claim deed. 

To have and to hold, the same together with all and singular the appurtenances thereunto belonging or in anywise 

appertaining, and all the estate, right, title, interest, lien, equity and claim whatsoever for the Grantor, either in law or 

equity, to the only proper use, benefit and behalf of the Grantee forever. 

RECITAL AND CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO WEST VIRGINIA CODE 11-21-71b 

 THE UNDERSIGNED Grantor and transferor, upon oath and under penalty of perjury, by signing this 

instrument hereby states, acknowledges and affirms that unless noted in the exception below (which shall be deemed 

to be no exception unless expressly stated hereinbelow), Grantor and transferor is exempt from withholding under 

West Virginia Code 11-21-71b including 11-21-71b(d) and that the transferor, further affirmatively states that: 

 [     ]  Transferor is a resident entity of the State of West Virginia; 

 [     ]  Transferor or the transfer is exempt under other provisions of West Virginia Code 11-21-71b(d). West 

Virginia Code Section 11-21-71(b)(c) does not apply to this conveyance pursuant to West Virginia Code 11-21-

71b(d)(4). 

 Except as expressly stated below, there are no exceptions as to transferor and transferor is exempt. Grantor, 

by signing this instrument, hereby authorizes either the real estate reporting person as defined in Section 6045 of the 

United States Internal Revenue Code, or the closing agent or attorney, to complete or correct such exception should 

grantor fail to accurately complete the following exceptions: 

EXCEPTIONS 

   

Total payment to Grantor as defined by West Virginia Code 11-21-71b(a)(5):  NONE 

 

DECLARATION OF CONSIDERATION 

 The undersigned Grantor hereby declares that this conveyance is not subject to the West Virginia excise tax 

upon the privilege of transferring title to real estate, as this is a conveyance made from a municipal corporation, as is 

provided for pursuant to the statutory provisions of Chapter 11, Article 22, Section 1 of the West Virginia Code, as 

amended.  

WITNESS THE FOLLOWING SIGNATURE 

    

THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, a West Virginia municipal 

corporation 

 

By:__________________________________________Name: 

David W. McCauley 

Title: Mayor 

 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA ) 

   )    ss: 

COUNTY OF UPSHUR  ) 

 

I, ______________________________, a notary public in and for said state, do hereby certify that David W. 

McCauley, Mayor of the City of Buckhannon, a West Virginia municipal corporation, has this day acknowledged 

before me the said writing to be the act and deed of said corporation. 

Given under my hand this ___ day of June, 2020. 

My commission expires: _______________________. 

             

  Notary Public  

[SEAL] 

Prepared by and 

after recording return to: 

Amy K. Condaras 

Frost Brown Todd LLC 



 

 

United Bank Center 

500 Virginia Street East, Suite 1100 

Charleston, WV 25301 

 

PARTIAL TERMINATION AND RELEASE OF LEASE AGREEMENT 

 

THIS PARTIAL TERMINATION AND RELEASE OF LEASE AGREEMENT (this “Agreement”) is made this _____ 

day of June, 2020 by and between UPSHUR COUNTY DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY, a West Virginia public corporation 

(“UCDA”) and THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, a West Virginia municipal corporation (the “City”). 

Recitals 

WHEREAS, by lease and agreement dated August 14, 1990 and recorded in the Upshur County Clerk’s Office 

in Deed Book 355, page 630 (the “Lease”), the City leased from Woodrow W. Walker and Pearl S. Walker, husband 

and wife, a  certain parcel of land (the “Walker Property”); 

 

WHEREAS, the Walker Property lies adjacent to, and abuts, a certain tract of land that the City conveyed to 

UCDA by deed recorded in the Upshur County Clerk’s Office in Deed Book 539, page 478 (the “UCDA Property”); 

 

WHEREAS, by deed dated December 6, 2018 and recorded in the Upshur County Clerk’s Office in Deed 

Book 557, page 680, M & W Real Estate, LLC, as successors in title to the Walker Property, conveyed unto UCDA 

that certain two (2) foot wide strip of land from the Walker Property more particularly described on Exhibit A hereto 

and depicted on that certain  plat of survey attached hereto as Exhibit B (the “Two Foot Strip”);  

 

WHEREAS, the Two Foot Strip is subject to the terms of the Lease; 

 

WHEREAS, the City conveyed the UCDA Property to UCDA so that UCDA may construct a 23,439 square 

foot, three story co-working flex space known as The Innovation Center and the UCDA has requested, and the City 

has agreed, to partially terminate the Lease as to the Two Foot Strip to accommodate UCDA’s development of the 

UCDA Property; and 

 

NOW, THEREFORE, with the intent to be legally bound, in consideration of one dollar ($1.00) and other 

good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto 

agree as follows. 

 

1. Recitals.  The foregoing recitals and the Lease are incorporated herein by reference as if fully set 

forth below. 

 

2. Partial Lease Termination. The Lease and all of the City’s rights and privileges thereunder are hereby 

terminated and are of no further force and effect as to the Two Foot Strip only. The City hereby quit claims, releases 

and remises unto UCDA all of the City’s right, title, interest and claim in or to the Two Foot Strip adjoining the UCDA 

Property pursuant to the terms of the Lease including, without limitation, the purchase right of first refusal set forth in 

Section Eighteenth of the Lease.  

 

3. Miscellaneous. All of the covenants, conditions, agreements, obligations, terms and rights set forth 

in the Lease are incorporated herein by reference thereto as if fully set forth herein. Except as amended by this 

Agreement, all other terms and provisions of the Lease shall remain in full force and effect. If there is a conflict between 

any term, covenant, condition, agreement or obligation set forth in the Lease and this Agreement, the terms and 

conditions of this Agreement shall govern and control. 

 

 

[REMAINDER OF PAGE INTENTIONALLY BLANK] 

 

[SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS] 

 



 

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Partial Termination and Release of Lease Agreement 

to be duly executed as of the date first written above. 

 

       

THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, a West Virginia municipal 

corporation 

 

       

By:__________________________________________Name: 

David W. McCauley 

Title: Mayor 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA ) 

     )    ss: 

COUNTY OF UPSHUR  ) 

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this ______ day of June, 2020, by the City of 

Buckhannon, a West Virginia municipal corporation, by David W. McCauley, its Mayor. 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand and official seal. 

My commission expires: ___________ 

      _____________________________   

      Notary Public  

 

UPSHUR COUNTY DEVELOPMENT 

AUTHORITY, a West Virginia public corporation 

 

By:____________________________________ 

Name:_________________________________ 

Title: _________________________________ 

 

 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA ) 

     )    ss: 

COUNTY OF UPSHUR  ) 

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this ______ day of June, 2020, by the Upshur 

County Development Authority, a West Virginia public corporation, by ______________________, its 

______________. 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand and official seal. 

My commission expires: ___________ 

      _____________________________   

      Notary Public  

 

AMENDMENT TO DEED OF DEDICATION AND RIGHT OF WAY AGREEMENT 

 THIS AMENDMENT TO DEED OF DEDICATION AND RIGHT OF WAY AGREEMENT (“Amendment”) is 
made and entered into this ___ day of June, 2020, by and between UPSHUR COUNTY DEVELOPMENT 
AUTHORITY, a West Virginia public corporation, (“Grantor”) and The CITY OF BUCKHANNON, a West Virginia 
municipal corporation (“Grantee”). 

W I T N E S E T H :  

WHEREAS, John M. Edmiston and Emily Edmiston, his wife, Elizabeth Edmiston, a widow, Andrew 
J. Edmiston and Mary Alice Edmiston, his wife, all by Matthew Edmiston, Jr., being the duly appoint ed 
attorney-in-fact acting behalf of the immediately aforementioned parties, Mildred M. Edmiston, being the 
wife of Matthew Edmiston, Jr. and Matthew Edmiston, Jr., individually, acting on his own behalf and in his 



 

 

own right, George B. Craig, unmarried and then of Corpus Christi, Texas, John Clifford Craig and Nancy 
Craig, his wife, then of Houston, Texas, Mintie C. Hale and William K. Hale, her husband, then of Summit 
Point, West Virginia, Philip L. Jones and Mary Sue Jones, his wife, then of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, all as 
grantors (“Original Grantor”) granted to Grantee that certain Deed of Dedication and Right of Way 
Agreement dated as of October 4, 1990 and recorded in the Office of the Upshur County Clerk, Ohio in 
Deed Book 357, Page 289 (the “Original Right of Way Agreement”) pursuant to which Original Grantor 
granted unto Original Grantee that certain permanent and perpetual six foot (6’) wide sidewalk easement 
along the entire southern and eastern boundaries of the property (the “Original Sidewalk Easement Area”) 
over real property then owned by Original Grantor and now owned by Grantor which real property is more 
particularly described on Exhibit A hereto and made a part hereof (the “Property”); 

WHEREAS, the existing structure on the property encroaches onto the Original Sidewalk Easement 
Area along the eastern boundary of the Property along South Spring Street by approximately one and half 
feet (1.5’); and 

WHEREAS, Grantor, as successor in title and interest to the Original Grantor, and Grantee desire to 
amend  the Original Right of Way Agreement as it pertains to the Property and specifically,  to reduce the width 
of the Original Sidewalk Easement Area along  the eastern boundary of the Property along South Spring Street 
(the “Amended Sidewalk Easement Area”) which Amended Sidewalk Easement Area is more particularly 
depicted and shown in yellow on that certain map or plat attached hereto as Exhibit B (the “Survey”)  and made 
a part hereof; 

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the sum of One and No/100 Dollar ($1.00) in hand paid by 
the parties, one to the other, the covenants contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, 
the receipt, adequacy and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, Grantor and Grantee hereby 
agree as follows: 

I . Easement Area. Grantor and Grantee hereby acknowledge and agree that the Original 
Sidewalk Easement Area on Grantor’s Property is hereby amended, and  from  and after the date hereof, 
the Amended Sidewalk Easement Area depicted and shown in yellow on the Survey attached hereto as 
Exhibit B and incorporated herein by this reference, shall replace and supersede the Original Sidewalk 
Easement Area. Grantee hereby releases, remises and quit claims all easement rights and rights of way 
Grantee has or may have in and to the Property under any instrument of record or otherwise except for 
the Amended Sidewalk Easement Area depicted and shown in yellow on Exhibit B.  

2. Ratification. Except as specifically amended by this Amendment, the Original Right of Way 
Agreement remains in full force and effect in accordance with its original terms. Grantee and Grantor hereby 
re-affirm the Original Right of Way Agreement, except as amended hereunder. 

3. Entire Agreement. This Amendment constitutes the entire agreement between the parties 
relating to the subject matter hereof and may not be amended, waived or discharged except by instrument 
in writing executed by the party against which enforcement of such amendment, waiver or discharge is 
sought. 

4. Defined Terms. Terms used in this Amendment and not defined herein, shall have the meaning 
as set forth in the Original Right of Way Agreement. 

5. Counterparts. This Amendment may be executed in counterparts, each of which, when 
executed, shall be deemed an original and all of which shall be deemed one and the same instrument. 

[Remaining Page Intentionally Blank] 
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IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Amendment is made and entered into as of the day and year first above 

written. 

GRANTOR: 

UPSHUR COUNTY DEVELOPMENT 

AUTHORITY, a West Virginia public corporation 

By:____________________________________ 

Name:_________________________________ 

Title: _________________________________ 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA ) 

     )    ss: 

COUNTY OF UPSHUR  ) 

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this ______ day of June, 2020, by the Upshur 

County Development Authority, a West Virginia public corporation, by ______________________, its 

______________. 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand and official seal. 

My commission expires: ___________ 

     
 _____________________________  
      
 Notary Public 

 

GRANTEE: 

THE CITY OF BUCKHANNON, a West Virginia municipal corporation 

By:__________________________________________Name: David W. 

McCauley 

Title: Mayor 

 

STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA ) 

     )    ss: 

COUNTY OF UPSHUR  ) 

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this ______ day of June, 2020, by the City of 

Buckhannon, a West Virginia municipal corporation, by David W. McCauley, its Mayor. 

 IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I hereunto set my hand and official seal. 

My commission expires: ___________ 

EXHIBIT A 

 

LEGAL DESCRIPTION OF PROPERTY 
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F.4     Application to WV Department of Arts, Culture, & History- Accessibility Grant 

Application for Colonial Theatre. 

 

Motion to approve the Mayor executing an application to WV Department of Arts, Culture, & 

History- Accessibility Grant Application for Colonial Theatre was made by Albaugh/Sanders. 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

  F.5     Community Meeting: Development of Madison Street Property to set date at Council 

Meeting on July 2, 2020. 

 F.5 is carried forward. 
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  G.      Comments and Announcements 

• Council Member Albaugh – Mrs. Albaugh expressed that it has been an honor serving with 

Mayor McCauley and thanked the Mayor for all he has done.  She is happy to see the projects 

progressing, such as the Colonial Theatre. 

• Council Member Bucklew – Mrs. Bucklew thanked Mayor McCauley for all that he has 

done for the City.  She has enjoyed working with the Mayor and mentioned that he has 

always put his heart and soul in his work with the City.  

• Council Member Rylands – Mr. Rylands provided this statement:  The tools of derision that 

we have observed in our national media have trickled down to our town. I guess if 

manipulation, pandering and hypocrisy are effective, why not use them to get what you want.  

Well, Newton's third law stated, "For every action there is an equal and opposite reaction." The 

metronome of politics swings both ways, the further you push one way, the further it swings 

back the other way. We would only have to look at our last two presidents to see that effect. 

 

It's kind of like my golf game, if I hit it into the woods on the right, and I adjust my swing, I find 

myself in the woods on the left. The goal is to keep the ball in the center of the fairway. 

 

Today there are a lot of folks have set up camp in the woods on both sides and are predisposed 

to be offended by anything that is not aligned with their point of view. As long as drama and 

conflict sell, there will be folks generating it for you to consume. 

 

The two biggest obstructions to effective community development are personality conflicts and 

turf issues. To the extent that we can put these aside, we will be successful. 

• Council Member Skinner – Mr. Skinner mentioned that it has certainly been an emotional 

10 days (since the election) and he hopes that we can now unify our community.  He was 

proud to serve on the Council with Mayor McCauley and has learned a lot from him; not 

only through the work with the City but also when he had him as a professor at WVWC.  He 

acknowledged that they have worked hard together to help Buckhannon.  He looks forward 

to receiving solicited advice from time to time from him.  He is also looking forward to 

working with the Council and the City employees moving forward as Mayor.    

• Council Member Thomas – Absent    

• City Recorder Sanders – Mr. Sanders mentioned that he was in a unique position in that he 

not only wanted to thank Mayor McCauley for the guidance that he provided to him once he 

was appointed to the position of Recorder, but to the entire Council as it was them who 

voted to appoint him to the position.  He thanked all Council members, Amy, Jerry, Teresa 

and Tom O’Neill for supporting him.  He looks forward to working with the new Council and 

with Mayor-elect Skinner.  He closed by commending Mayor McCauley for all the great 

things he has done for Buckhannon.   

H.     Mayor’s Comments and Announcements – The Mayor provided the following statement:   

 As we conclude this evening’s Council meeting, my last meeting as mayor, I want to thank our 

citizens for giving me the opportunity these past 50 months to help lead our City.  This month of 

June for me is a bit like an ole rock band that’s performing its farewell tour.  I’ve gotten to address 

three of our four utility boards in similar fashion as this evening reflecting upon our 

accomplishments & challenges, & next Thursday I’ll make my parting remarks before our 

Consolidated Public Works Board.   

 Those who know me best know that I’ve always admitted to being a pretty lousy politician.  I 

never aspired to politics.  Political correctness & telling people what they think they want to hear 

isn’t one of my character traits.  You’re always going to know what I think with no sugar coating & 

minimal spin.  That said, I have a slight bit of spin relative to our 2018 & 2020 city elections that 

I’d like to observe.  With my exception- every single member of this Council was reelected during 

the past two years.  How much more validating could our citizenry be regarding their critique as 

to where our City has been heading?  

 The past four plus years have been both challenging & rewarding.  Let me revisit some of the 

most substantial challenges before reviewing our rewards.  In mid-May of 2016, I was charged 

with cleaning up the many messes created by the incompetency of the previous “acting” player at 

the helm.  One of the darkest chapters in our City’s long history had to be tackled head-on.  First & 
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foremost, integrity at City Hall had to be restored in order that our citizenry could regain 

confidence in our operations.  Let there be no mincing of words- there was scandal, corruption, 

theft, bullying, & outstanding felony drug warrants all pending here when I was sworn in.  Within 

three months, that criminal presence was entirely removed from this chamber.  Soon thereafter, 

we welcomed Susan Aloi as our new city recorder & she was a refreshing improvement to our 

Council.  Later we welcomed Colin Reger as City Recorder, & now Randy Sanders.  By the way, if 

anything were to ever happen to Buckhannon’s mayor, Randy Sanders would be a terrific mayor. 

 City administrator Michael Doss’s final day was just three days after the May 2016 election.  

Some called for a new national search for his replacement.  I rhetorically asked this Council who 

would train a new City administrator, knowing well the answer.  Of course, it would fall upon 

Amby Jenkins & Jerry Arnold.  So- we did something unheard of, we installed an entirely new form 

of city management oversight through the director model whereby Amby & Jerry “direct” virtually 

all activities in finance, administration, & public works.  What a success that model has proven to 

be for Buckhannon.  I think Morgantown has had about six city managers in a dozen years- & that 

entire city manager model seems to me to be a fractured one.  The average tenure of a city 

manager is often only three or so years.  Just when a person comes to learn the job, they are 

floating resumes to move on to bigger & greener pastures.  It’s the nature of that beast.  I cannot 

say enough about the leadership we have realized with Amby Jenkins, the “much older” sister I 

never had, & Jerry Arnold, my brother.  I admire, respect, & love you both so much.  You have done 

so much for our town that has been unheralded.  We all shall be forever indebted to you both for 

you amazing service to Buckhannon.  I want to reiterate how delicate, how fragile competency & 

integrity are.  Our City is blessed to champion both of those elements throughout our organization 

right now. 

 Another great opportunity followed with the previous, short-term city attorney from 

Huntington resigning, & we had the chance to land Tom O’Neill as our new legal counselor.  Again- 

we hired a guy who wasn’t three hours away, who lived just around the corner, & who had earlier 

served as a city councilor & already knew our organization very well.  Tom hit the ground running 

& another huge improvement to our City team & operation was realized. 

 Then it was time to correct cronyism in our boards, commissions, councils, & committees.  One 

of the first things we undertook in 2016 was to improve upon the competency of ALL of our boards, 

councils, & commissions.  The previous “acting” administration had engaged in cronyism in its 

ugliest form.  To be clear- cronyism is defined as “the appointment of friends & associates to 

positions of authority, without proper regard to their qualifications.”  To Mayor elect Skinner- & 

this won’t be the last time you hear me offer this unsolicited advice Robbie- avoid cronyism at all 

cost.  First & foremost, keep our organization competent!  The dividends that competency pays will 

be realized by our community for decades to come.  Buckhannon has never been more competent 

than what it is right now.  We appointed new members to our water & waste collection boards.  

We gutted the planning commission appointing Curtis Wilkerson, Susan Aloi, Rich Clemens, CJ 

Rylands, Jack Reger, & Matt Kerner.  With holdover members Vincent Smith, Dean Everett, & 

Catherine Cuppari, in short order we realized an excellent 2025 comprehensive plan.  We reformed 

our Zoning Board of Appeals.  We strengthened a number of our other boards & commissions with 

stellar members.  Some of those replacement moves weren’t popular with those removed & I’ve 

heard about it from them for years now on social media, but this organization has thrived from 

effecting those changes that have vastly improved our competency. 

 While chairing our utility boards, & especially our Water & Sanitary boards, I repeatedly 

complained about our “partnering” public service districts not maintaining & sharing agendas & 

meeting minutes.  While it’s taken literally years to achieve that compliance, we now have 100% 
psd sharing of those agendas & minutes.  It’s imperative that we know the intentions of those who 

will be counting upon our distribution of water & collection & treatment of sewage.  With sewage 

we continue to expose the huge infiltration & inflow issues with the Tennerton Public Service 

District, & with water we continue to observe the immense water loss where as much as a half-

gallon of treated, potable water for every gallon delivered is allowed to seep into the ground 

particularly with the Hodgesville Public Service District.  This waste has to be policed & the psds 

have to do a much better job at fixing these leaks.       

 Some thought I was crazy when I advanced the notion of hiring a fulltime, dedicated grant 

researcher/writer who would double as our information facilitator.  What an investment we 

realized with the hiring of Callie Cronin-Sams.  During the past four years, our City has realized 

well more than four million dollars in grant funding.  Callie further has made us more information 

sharing & transparent than we’ve ever been before. 
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 I butted heads with some members of the Knights of Pythias.  They sought me out to discuss 

our City’s interest in acquiring their property to build our new multi-purpose building at Stockert.  

There were a couple of different appraisals generated.  We ended up offering them the high 

appraisal value & then some, yet the membership insisted on holding out for payment about 

double that high appraised value.  We’ve tried to get them back to the negotiation table for 

months now without success.  That property is indispensable to our development of the much-

needed space for our B-U children at Stockert.  We have to acquire it.  If the Knights won’t 

negotiate, our City needs to proceed through eminent domain.    

 Looking back at it all, I don’t think that anything we undertook was more important than to 

address the revenue needs of our City.  This was accomplished through two initiatives.  First, we 

fast-tracked a two-phase sewer rate increase to provide the much-needed resources for our sewer 

operations to be able to discharge all of our Board’s important functions & thrive.  Still, even after 

the rate increases, our sewer rates currently rank #150 out of 318 providers, or at the 46.6% level 

in our entire State of West Virginia.  After years of struggling to establish any reserve fund, our 

sewer reserve now exceeds the State required 12.5% of our annual operating revenues.  Simply 

stated, we now are prepared for sewer emergencies, & we have met the State’s mandate. Second, 

the adoption last year of the one percent sales tax will end the stagnation with our general fund, & 

permit us to advance city-wide projects in a far more expedient manner.  Our finances are in 

terrific shape, with four years of perfect audits. 

 After some rancor with the County Commission & our constant antagonist, the Tennerton 

Public Service District, we protected & solidified our utility base by expanding our delivery of sewer 

to Route 33 West on both the north & south side, & I would add water on the south side of Route 33 

West.  It’s not easy taking a tough stance- but it’s in the best interest of our organization to do 

exactly that on occasion.  When it would have been easy to cave, we rose & met the challenges from 

those who we would’ve preferred to have identified as allies & partners. 

 My mantra during my entire time as mayor has been “We’re all in it together.”  I repeatedly 

have emphasized that ALL means ALL.  Inclusivity is the morally correct thing to strive for & try to 

implement.  We have more females in our employ right now than ever before in our City’s history.  

In addition to Amby Jenkins’ ascension to being our director of finance & administration, we hired 

Callie Cronin-Sams as our grants & information officer, Dixie Green as our horticulturist, & Angel 

McCauley as one of our newer police officers.  Add in our excellent City Hall & Stockert staffs, & it’s 

difficult to imagine where our organization would be without our amazing female employees.  I’d 

be lost without Teresa Summers by the way.  Through our Diversity Appreciation Coalition we 

have recognized great women from our community’s past, Binky Poundstone, Jean Lee Latham, 

Joyce Stockert, & Mary Gibson.  Ladies- we appreciate you!   

 I’ve been criticized for speaking up for blacks after the riot in Charlottesville, Virginia in 2017, 

& following the George Floyd killing last month.  I advanced protection from discrimination for 

members of our LGBTQ community.  It’s been nearly 18 months since Ordinance 434 narrowly 

failed before this body.  I said then that our Constitution embracing equal protection & due process 

along with federal statutes accorded protections to our LGBTQ citizens, & how vindicating it was 

to read the opinions of Chief Justice John Roberts & Associate Justice Neil Gorsuch earlier this week 

declaring exactly that.  The United States Supreme Court in sweeping fashion essentially passed 

our Buckhannon ordinance in the Bostock, Zarda, & Stephens’ cases that were handed down on 

June 15. 

 I’ve taken up for addicts & substance abusers, repeatedly championing the extending of 

second, third, & more chances for those in recovery.  There are many lost souls out there worthy of 

saving, & if we provide the support, many of those struggling with drugs or alcohol today can be 

returned to being productive citizens tomorrow.  Don’t tell me that “those people deserve to die.” 

 There were doubters when we advanced pursuing full, professional accreditation for both our 

police & fire departments.  Our fire chief before Chief Kimble was lukewarm at best about pursuing 

CFAI accreditation.  Chief Kimble was onboard.  Police Chief Gregory has performed excellently to 

put our police department on the brink of full, professional accreditation through CALEA.  We’ve 

already reaped huge dividends from these pursuits.  Our police & fire departments are both better 

than they’ve ever been before as a result of pursuing professional accreditation.  

 Across the board, our supervisors excel in leading their respective departments.  We’re highly 

competent with Kelly Arnold in water, Buck Samples in sewer, Jeff Wamsley at waste collection, 

Brad Hawkins in streets & parks, & Debora Brockleman at Stockert Youth & Community Center. 



676 

 

 

 Our Colonial Theatre is about 75% completed.  We’ve raised nearly a half million dollars 

toward our new Stockert building.  Our dog park is terrific.  The improvements on Spring Street, 

Trader’s Alley, & Milkman Lane, along with the new projects in Jawbone Park make our downtown 

all of the more appealing. 

 We’ve welcomed many new businesses to our City with Harbor Freight, Citizens Bank, 

Community Care, Orion Strategies, & the list goes on & on. 

 Some have asserted that our City government acted less than transparently during the past 

four plus years.  The truth of the matter is- our organization has never acted more transparently & 

more ethically than it has since May of 2016.  Some have claimed we moved too quickly on some 

matters.  Well, it’s true that I’ve never been a “kick the can down the road” kind of guy.  We have 

acted decisively but thoroughly as a Council.  I have been but one vote on this Council.  I appreciate 

all of my colleagues who have supported our many positive initiatives.  I will miss my camaraderie 

with all of our Council members, but especially CJ, Mary, & Randy.  We have assembled a really 

good team.  Jack Reger will be a quality addition to this Council. 

 Some folks have claimed we didn’t realize any improvements while wasting time on 

recognizing people.  I don’t know what those folks are smoking.  We in fact recognized excellence & 

good service from our community members at every turn.  We honored many celebrities from our 

community’s colorful past.  There are still many more to recognize including Garland West, 

Wolfgang Flor, Steve Coonts, Jayne Anne Phillips, Breece D’J Pancake, Greasy Neale, Cliff Battles, & 

others. 

 I would be remiss if I failed to observe the passing of several of our former key City players 

during the past four years- Frank Williams, Harley Brown, Jim Knorr, & Matt Hymes.  So many of 

us dearly loved Harley & Matt especially.  I have had my own personal challenges during the past 

four years with my dad’s passing in August of 2018, my son’s past struggles with substance abuse- 

doing great now though, my divorce last year from Cathy- my mom aside- the best lady I’ve ever 

known.  But- the past four years did allow me to increase my monkey collection from five to seven 

as Kissy Kessy & Seesaw Man joined Blondieboy, Chunkamonk, Gianna, A-Dave, & Braybray.  I’m no 

different than anyone else- my family means everything to me, & I like to think that some of the 

improvements we’ve realized here were inspired by knowing that they too- would benefit from 

them. 

 It has been my great honor & privilege to serve as your mayor these past 50 months.  I can tell 

you without a stutter or a stammer that I have given the job all I had.  One of the lyrics in Frank 

Sinatra’s “My Way” goes- “regrets... I’ve had a few, but then again- too few to mention.”  My regrets 

would be not breaking ground yet on our new Stockert Building, not being successful yet with our 

AML (Abandoned Mine Land) grant to greatly extend our river walk trail, & not having yet 

completed our Colonial Theatre.  Mr. Skinner- those are your projects to complete.  I will help 

anyway I can.   

 As I stated during my last Water Board meeting last week & during the Sanitary Board earlier 

today- I hearken back to my late dad’s sage advice- “always leave things in better shape than what 

you found them.”  While self-objectivity is a difficult notion, I offer the assertion that our City- is in 

far better shape than it was in May of 2016.  Council & folks of Buckhannon- please keep up your 

good work.   

 Finally, & I’ve said this before- of all of the attributes that we may manifest as human beings, I 
believe the most important one is the virtue of kindness.  Please care about & be kind to each other.  
We truly are ALL in THIS together- thanks for attending our meeting this evening.  Council will greet 
you next time on July 2.   
 
         I.       Executive Session –Personnel Matters Per WV Code § 6-9A-4 – The Chair called for a 
short break before we move into an Executive Session regarding personnel matters per WV Code § 
6-9A-4   

 

J.       Adjournment  

 

Motion to adjourn at 9:15 PM was made by Rylands/Albaugh.  Motion carried. 

 
Mayor David McCauley                                                ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                          ______________________________________________ 


